The final days of 2006 are upon us and Laurie and I have finally taken some time to reflect on our first full year of marriage.  Our lives have been what we consider pretty boring lately, but boring is good sometimes and we are enjoying the routine in our lives.

Our newsletter last year made note that we had finished the basement in Laurie’s pre-marriage house in Thornton.  With the slowdown in the housing market in Colorado, it took us until May before we sold it, and that was our first and only offer that was extended.  Given the market conditions we didn’t feel we could say no.  It was such a relief to unload a second home that we weren’t living in.  

The majority of our year was spent focused on the move where we both work.  Starting in the last week of April the Information Technology area of the Denver Newspaper Agency (DNA) started the first steps of moving over 500 servers from two different facilities to our new work-home at 101 West Colfax.  The process of moving some 1200 employees and their respective equipment took roughly 5 months of time.  During that time we had to keep all of the production equipment up and running so the daily papers could continue to be published.  It was a near-miracle, but we pulled it off.  There were many six-day weeks to accomplish this.  While Brian was heavily involved with the IT end of things, Laurie spent her fair share of time with HR making sure they were able to continue to function as well.

Sadly, Caley, Brian’s longtime cat, was suffering from kidney failure and had to be put down over Labor Day weekend.  She was quite the trooper and definitely was on more than her 9th life as we had taken her in to the vet about a month and a half before hand to find out how bad her condition was based on the recent weight loss she was experiencing.  The vet said she was extremely dehydrated due to the failing kidneys and pumped her up full of fluids.  She bounced right back after that and we thought she was going to hang around with us for a while longer.  But her recovery was short lived and we had to put her down.  While she may have been a crabby cat at times, we continue to miss her warmth and spunky personality around here.

In late October the DNA had a pretty substantial round of layoffs.  Fortunately this affected neither Laurie nor myself.  But Laurie has had to pick up some additional workload as her department of 10 has been cut to 8 people and Brian’s department was cut from 10 down to 7.  It’s been tough for Laurie as she used to have a co-worker that she shared responsibilities with and she’s now the sole person who handles the benefits for the DNA and The Denver Post.  Brian’s department is struggling to maintain because the 7 that remained behind have to cover the office 7 days a week from 7 a.m. to 2 a.m.  There’s no room for error anymore.  The downsizing is due to the low levels of advertising going into the newspaper, something that is fairly common throughout the entire publishing industry.  For those of you who continue to subscribe to one or both of the daily Denver newspapers, Thank you!

Laurie celebrated a pretty significant milestone in November – her 40th birthday!  Of course as my duty as the doting husband, I couldn’t let that day go by without making note of it – a BIG note!  So after a month of careful planning I sprung a surprise birthday party with roughly 30 of her closest friends and family at Maggiano’s Little Italy – a pasta eatery in downtown Denver.  We (the co-conspirators) managed to keep this under our hats right up until the end.  Thanks to everyone for helping keep the secret right up until the bitter end!

Brian’s sister gave birth to Madeleine Elizabeth on November 24th.  She is Mary’s third child, but first daughter.  Madeleine was greeted by her two older brothers, John and Nathan, who quickly passed along the latest virus going around school and sent little Maddy back to the hospital a for little over a week to breathe some clean, fresh oxygen.  She’s home now and all are settling into the new routine.

